

2020 ANNUAL REPORT



The Mission of the Jewish Federation of Springfield, Illinois, is to serve the Jewish people locally, in Israel, and throughout the world through coordinated fund raising, community-wide programming, services and educational activities.

JEWISH FEDERATION OF SPRINGFIELD, ILLINOIS 2019-2020

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Executive Board

President: Pat Chesley
First Vice President: Arden Lang
Second Vice President: Jay Mogerman
Past President: Barry Seidman
Treasurer: Fred Benson
Secretary: Andrew Boyer, D.D.S.

Bob Barewin Rabbi Barry Marks
Howard Chodash, M.D. Anne Morgan
Rabbi Michael Datz Susan Nightingale
Sherry Flynn Scott Sabin

Cary Israel Mary Saunders, M.D.

Jerry Jennings Eydee Schultz Theodore LeBlang Bob Silverman

> Executive Director: Nancy Sage Office Manager: Wendy Evans-Terry Program Director: Betsy Salus

WITH APPRECIATION TO FEDERATION COMMITTEE CHAIRS & MEMBERS

AD HOC AGING WELL COMMITTEE: Anne Morgan, Chair; Pamela Cohen, Sherry Flynn, Arden Lang, Jordan Litvak, Mary Saunders, MD, and Julie Seidman.

CAMPAIGN: Barry and Barbara Seidman, Campaign Celebration Co-Chairs; Diana Odin and Nancy Tennenhouse, Decorations; and Susan Nightingale, Super Sunday Chair.

CARDOZO SOCIETY: Howard Feldman, Chair.

EDUCATION & CULTURE: Jay Mogerman, Chair. Members: Pat Chesley, Rabbi Michael Datz, Rabbi Barry Marks, Cary Israel, Scott Sabin, Eydee Schultz, Bob Silverman, Barry Weiss, and Barb Wolfson.

JEWISH COMMUNITY RELATIONS COUNCIL (JCRC): Cary Israel, Chair; Bob Roth, Vice-Chair; Caleb Melamed, Secretary; Natalie Silverman; Immediate Past Chair. Members: Jeffrey Chesky, Mary Beth Cohen, Rabbi Michael Datz, Sherry Flynn, Gary Kessler, Jim Lewis, Jordan Litvak, Ralph Loewenstein, Rabbi Barry Marks, Whitney Rosen, Bob Roth, Scott Sabin, Gloria Schwartz, Barbara Seidman, Bob Silverman, and Stephen Stone, M.D.

LEGACY FUND: Jerry Jennings, Chair, Lisa Stone, Immediate Past Chair. Board Members: Bob Barewin, Fred Benson, Dr. Harry Berman, Gregory Marantz, Anne Morgan, and Barry Seidman.

MAIMONIDES SOCIETY: Howard Chodash, M.D., Chair

NOMINATING: Members: Pat Chesley, Cary Israel, Eydee Schultz, and Bob Silverman.

PARTNERSHIP2GETHER WESTERN GALILEE: Nancy Chesley, Chair.

SENIORS: Arden Lang, Chair. Members: Rabbi Michael Datz, Rabbi Barry Marks, Linda Morrison, Barbara Rabin, and Mark Wancket.

WINE TASTING: Ted LeBlang, Chair.

Special thanks to all of the volunteers who make our programs successful.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT



Pat Chesley Federation President

As I complete my second year as President of the Jewish Federation of Springfield, I am happy to note that I have accomplished the primary goal of all presidents— not to cause the closure of the organization as a result of their actions. The Federation is still a viable and vibrant operation. The credit for that goes to our hardworking staff, dedicated Board members, giving volunteers and the generous financial support of our donors and sponsors.

Is the Federation better off now than when I became President? Probably not. That is why I asked the Board members to attend a Futures Planning and Priorities Setting workshop last August. Debbie Stein from the Jewish Federations of North America, a person with expertise in these areas, conducted the program. She provided us with methodologies to use to address these issues. We examined what our current situation is and what it might be in 5 and 10 years.

I have to credit Debbie with changing my attitude about our future. Before the workshop, I was very pessimistic and found myself in the woe is us camp. After the workshop, I realized that although we will face changes and challenges in the future, we need to accept our new reality as an opportunity to achieve our best future.

What is our current situation? Your Federation continues to be an important and successful force that enhances the lives of Jews in Springfield and elsewhere just as it has done for over 75 years. In the past year, your Federation has, among other things, conducted, sponsored or joined with other organizations (usually as the primary moving force) to arrange a visit by experts from the Secure Community Network to assess and make recommendations concerning the safety and security of our temples; to provide 78 gift packages to seniors; to provide 228 books to 21 children; to provide food to many needy families through the Healthy Food Distribution; worked with the African-American community to show the film "Strange Fruit" as part of a continuing Rosenwald Initiative; put on a Jewish Film series; joined a Partnership with other U.S. Federations, Budapest and the Western Galilee region of Israel; held candidate forums; had a gala wine tasting event; and held monthly meetings of Chaverim and Knosh and Knowledge.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Despite all these successes, a realistic view of our current situation reveals that there are challenges coming in our future that must be addressed. The Jewish population of Springfield is declining and aging out. This will result in less resources, both human and financial. The number of children in our Sunday school has declined significantly. The same people have held leadership positions in our organizations for 40+ years. Burn out and people moving or living part of the year elsewhere will further deplete our leadership pool. Young people are not joining organizations and assuming leadership positions. The staffs of all Jewish organizations in Springfield are aging and will retire soon and will need to be replaced.

At the workshop, we considered what the situations would be in 5 and 10 years. Everyone recognized that things will be different. Unless something changes drastically there will be fewer of us. The Joint Committee for the consolidation of the temples predicted that in 2026, our population will decline by almost 30%. Such demographics alone will mandate significant changes.

As we get further into the future, many issues will need to be addressed by the Federation and its Board. What should be its priorities and how should its diminishing resources be allocated? Do you favor the people who attend events and provide financial support over potential new supporters? Will the role of the Federation in our Jewish community increase or decrease? These and many other issues will present future challenges.

Based on my knowledge of the current staff and the members of the Board, I am very confident that your Federation will:

Operate as efficiently and effectively as possible;

Be a strong link between its members and Jews throughout the U.S., the world, and Israel;

Provide the community with the best and broadest Jewish experiences and opportunities available; and

Do as much as it can for as long as it can to assist Jews and people in need in our community and the rest of the world.

It is also important to recognize that these issues are not just those of the Federation. They are issues that our entire Jewish community faces in the future. We will all need to work together for the common good.

Thank you for allowing me the honor and opportunity to serve as your President for the past two years.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR'S REPORT



Nancy Sage Federation Executive Director

This has been a year of change, even before we encountered the challenges that resulted from the COVID-19 pandemic. Serving our community underlies everything we do and has guided us throughout the year, especially while sheltering in place. You inspire us to embrace the past and, at the same time, look forward as we forge our way to the future. You make everything we do possible and we thank you.

their guidance and leadership, to the chairs and members of committees, whose energy and creativity are behind each of our endeavors, and to Federation volunteers who selflessly give their time and passion. I greatly appreciate President Pat Chesley's wisdom, steady hand, insight, and paving the path for a strong future. I thank Wendy Evans-Terry, office manager, and Betsy Salus, program director, who are as dedicated to the mission as they are talented and are key to Federation's success. A very special thanks to Sari Wancket for her care for our community over so many years as serving Feration's Social Services Counselor.

Our Federation has accomplished much over the past year, and while nothing could have prepared us for COVID-19, I am proud of how we have navigated this transition. It has been an unusual year and for that reason I've catalogued our Federation activities as part of my report. As I look back, I do know for sure that I miss being together with you.

Federation's Annual Film Series held four Thursdays last June broke attendance records at its new venue, a real movie theatre. As always, the Education and Culture Committee, chaired by Jay Mogerman, chose quality movies of Jewish interest that are not featured in local theaters nor available via streaming services.

In July, Federation joined Partnership2GETHER (P2G) Western Galilee Consortium. P2G brings us together with people from Israel's Western Galilee, Budapest, and 16 U.S. Jewish Federations

through shared programs and travel. Bracha Zuriel, Partnership Director, visited Springfield to introduce P2G opportunities last September hosted by Partnership Chair, Nancy Chesley and Federation President Pat Chesley. Since then, Federation has participated in several P2G endeavors. B'rit Yisrael joint religious school's oldest class "twinned" with a school in Acre in the Western Galilee. Two couples from Springfield traveled to Budapest and the Western Galilee as part of Partnership's Discovery Tour. We heard about Jewish life in Budapest and behind-the-scenes stories from our Budapest guests when we screened the movie "Tales of Taleki Square," a film about the restoration of a small synagogue in Budapest. We've connected, virtually, for Learn2Gether, Global Day of Learning, Book Club and Yom HaShoah. In place of travel, P2G has increased on-line programming so we can continue to be together, although virtually.

To address heightened concern for security after the tragedies at Pittsburgh and Poway, Federation brought together leadership and representatives from all Jewish organizations to address community security in late July. We arranged for consultation from Secure Community Network (SCN), the national homeland security network funded primarily by Jewish Federations of North America (JFNA). In September, by request, we hosted "Stop the Bleed" that taught us life-saving basics in response to an active shooter situation, In October, SCN's regional Security Director toured Springfield and identified, and discussed security concerns with Temple B'rith Sholom, Temple Israel and Springfield Chabad leadership; he met with local and federal law enforcement; and, gave a presentation to our Community Town Hall meeting, "Security and the Jewish Community." At the temples' request, we arranged for SCN to conduct facility security assessments which are also designed for use in the National Security Emergency Grant application.

The Rosenwald Initiative, convened by Federation with Jewish Community Relations Council (JCRC), continues to partner with organizations representing the Black community and with individuals interested in highlighting the legacy of Springfield born philanthropist Julius Rosenwald. In August, the Initiative sponsored the screening of "Strange Fruit," the story with a Jewish connection about the Billie Holiday song that so poignantly portrayed the horror of lynching. We

were honored to participate in the rededication of Julius Rosenwald's childhood home at the Abraham Lincoln National Historic Park in late February. Following the dedication, Mark McDonald conducted interviews for an "Illinois Stories" episode yet to air.

With Federation's future clearly in mind, Board President Pat Chesley initiated a special strategic planning session last August for the Board, "Federation Forward" led by Debbie Stein, JFNA Director for Small Federations. With our mission as the guide, the Board's aim was to come up with a roadmap for the future that identifies and reflects priorities that maximize resources for the benefit of community over the long term.

The 2020 Federation Annual Campaign Kick-off Event in December brought JFNA's new CEO Eric Fingerhut to Springfield and honored Wendy Evans-Terry for 20 years working at Federation. Event Chairs, Barry and Barbara Seidman succeeded in creating a most memorable and successful event. Special thanks to the Bank of Springfield for lending us their offices in late January for Tzedekah (Super) Sunday. Chaired by Susan Nightingale and powered by volunteer callers, it was a great day for our campaign.

Senior programs, Knosh & Knowledge and Chaverim met monthly through February. Federation's Senior Committee, chaired by Arden Lang, also puts together senior holiday packages which volunteers deliver while visiting with community members. Chaverim friends gathered together at the Federation office for snacks, to hear about Jewish holidays and important people in Jewish history, and shared their own stories. Knosh & Knowledge arranged field trips and invited guest speakers to present on a variety of subjects including Lincoln Home Historian, Timothy Townsend on Abraham Lincoln's compassion; architect-historian, Mike Jackson on Julius Rosenwald; Illinois State Museum curator, Erica Holst on the History of Illinois in 20 objects; and Gavriel Savit about his book "Anna and the Sparrow." Additionally, we convened an Ad Hoc Aging Well Committee, chaired by Anne Morgan, to explore how Federation can help navigate challenges associated with aging.

Jewish Community Relations Council and Legacy Board, Federation committees with their own bylaws, are integral and invaluable to our operations. JCRC, chaired by Cary Israel, takes the

lead in addressing concerns including anti-Semitism, food insecurity and criminal justice reform. Legacy Board, chaired by Jerry Jennings, provides careful and caring stewardship of Federation's legacy funds.

I'm pleased that 21 children, ages 6 months to 8 years, receive a PJ Library book gifted by the Federation, the Neal J Feldman Legacy Fund, and the Grinspoon Foundation. Our annual allocations included a grant of \$3200 to B'rit Yisrael, the joint religious school, and \$5,000 to Hadassah Neurim, at-risk youth village, as part of our overseas designation to match the Springfield Hadassah Chapter's donation.

When we left the Federation office to work from home we delivered Passover packages to the doors of seniors who are homebound, in senior housing, assisted living, or long term care, but were not able to visit. Knosh & Knowledge is now zoomed and Chaverim will meet via conference call.

Federation offered to bring the community together via Zoom "Seder Highlights" on the second night of Passover, as the Seder at Temple B'rith Sholom had to be cancelled. To learn how to use Zoom, we held a pre-seder practice session with Chef David Radwine sharing his recipe for a flourless chocolate cake.

Hopefully, the time and care devoted to planning the Annual Wine Tasting by hosts Ted and Pam LeBlang as well as by the Education and Culture Committee for the film festival will be apparent if the two events can be rescheduled. Unfortunately, we had to postpone presentations by University of Illinois Hillel Director Erez Cohen on anti-Semitism at UI-UC and by the Program Director at the Central Illinois Food Bank (CIFB) on Childhood Food Insecurity.

We have been working with the Central Illinois Food Bank to reschedule or reconfigure JCRC's Healthy Foods Distribution as well as to continue to exploring how we can become more involved in the fight against food insecurity in Springfield. At the March 4th Board meeting Federation Board members made an additional donation to CIFB.

Although the last three months of the year that has gone by were not as we had planned, we remain as committed as we always have been to our mission - serving our community, bringing us together, building relationships with the wider Springfield community, and helping those in need here and throughout the world.

JEWISH COMMUNITY RELATIONS COUNCIL

The Jewish Community Relations Council (JCRC) has continued its incredible work of engaging the Springfield Jewish community with the greater community and addressing local, national, and international issues. JCRC has been diligently looking into the possibility of expanding how our community can help those struggling with food insecurity and identifying how best to be involved in a criminal justice reform related activity.

JCRC's Healthy Foods Distribution, scheduled on May 16th was postponed due to COVID as was the Central Illinois Food Bank's (CIFB) presentation about childhood food insecurity. The Healthy Foods Distribution Committee, chaired by Ralph Loewenstein and volunteer coordinator Rick Griminger, has put everything into place for two great events. JCRC is working with CIFB to determine how we can collaborate to meet the goal of distributing food to those in need.

JCRC partnered with Hadassah to invite University of Illinois-Urbana-Champaign Hillel Director Erez Cohen to talk about anti-Semitism on the U of I campus which has also been postponed. Additionally, Chicago's JCRC reached out to our JCRC to encourage support to Chancellor Jones for his response swastikas on campus and a program with anti-Semitic content by a student worker at a staff development program. His email stated ". . . acts and expressions of anti-Semitism are acts of hatred and discrimination that are in direct opposition to our core values."

New Initiatives Committee, Criminal Justice Reform chaired by Jim Lewis, researched existing local programs primarily focused on assisting people who have completed their prison term adjust to challenges they face re-entering society. With that information, JCRC would determine how to make a difference; however, COVID not only delayed JCRC action, it also may have changed how such programs work and thus, JCRC's involvement.

Bob Roth, Natalie Silverman, Bob Silverman, Nancy Sage, and Steve Stone attended the annual JCPA Plenum in February. With anti-Semitism and criminal justice reform on the agenda, the sessions were relevant, inspiring and instructional.

JCRC's accomplishments are due to the dedication of JCRC members, and chair, Cary Israel, to whom we are so appreciative. JCRC is comprised of representatives from the Jewish Federation of Springfield, its constituent organizations, and "at large" members of the Springfield Jewish community. Thank you to all for everything you have done to advance the mission of community engagement during the past year.

LEGACY FUND

Our local Federation leadership established Federation's Legacy Fund to ensure financial security in the future. The Legacy Fund includes all Federation endowment funds. According to our by-laws, a small percentage of funds may be spent annually, insuring that the funds will continue to endure and grow over time. The Legacy Fund helps support programs in Jewish education, culture, camperships, senior initiatives, community activities, financial assistance, and social services for those in need. Thus, we are pleased to include our newest legacy gifts as part of our legacy listings.

The Legacy Fund remains an important part of the Federation as the years go by. It serves as a reserve for local or worldwide emergencies, and a funding source for the annual budget of the General Fund which pays for all of our programs and day to day operations.

The Legacy Fund continues to grow from both contributions received and earnings from our investments, which are almost all invested with the Endowment of the Jewish Federation of Chicago. At the end of 2019, the value of the Legacy Fund was over \$1.5 million.

The Legacy Fund is an essential part of the financial security of our community. By providing for our Federation—through a bequest or legacy, a gift, a trust fund, or philanthropic fund—you insure the continuity of Federation's life saving humanitarian services, locally and globally. By being a part of our Legacy Fund, you enable us to undertake vitally needed special projects in Jewish education, culture, social welfare, and religious life. By being a part of our Legacy Fund, you will enrich the life of the Jewish people and the over-all community, not only in your own lifetime but in the lifetimes of your children and grandchildren.

We would like to talk with and/or provide information to anyone interested in setting up their own named fund, or who would consider making a provision for the Federation in their estate planning. We sincerely believe this would be a worthwhile investment in the future of the local, national and worldwide Jewish communities.

We thank Jerry Jennings, Chair, and the Legacy Board for their dedicated stewardship of our Legacy Funds.

Ending Balance	December 2018	December 2019
Chicago Investment Fund	\$1,369,556.44	\$1,544,726.66
Local Checking Account	\$26,064.57	\$25,443.81
TOTAL	\$1,395,621.01	\$1,570,170.47

TOGETHER



- Chaverim
- ♦ Community Campaign Celebration with Eric Fingerhut
- ♦ Financial Assistance
- ♦ Flu Shot Clinic
- Gala Winetasting
- ♦ Jewish Film Series
- Knosh & Knowledge
- Michelle Korin, U.S. Chair of the Western Galilee Consortium Partnership2GETHER Program
- ♦ Partnership2GETHER (P2G) Western Galilee Central Area Consortium
- ♦ P2G "Bagels with Bracha"
- ♦ P2G Global Day of Learning
- ♦ P2G "Tales of Taleki Square"
- P2G Twinning with Religious School
- P2G Virtual Book Club
- ◆ PJ Library Books
- Passover Cooking Demonstration
- Rosenwald Initiative
- Rosenwald Initiative documentary "Strange Fruit"
- Secure Community Network (SCN)
- SCN Facility Assessments
- SCN Meetings with Local First Responders
- SCN "Security in Our Community"
- ♦ Senior Holiday Packages
- Stop the Bleed Clinic

LEGACY FUNDS PROVIDE THE FOUNDATION ON WHICH THE FUTURE IS BUILT

Good people have planned ahead to assure our future. At tax time, or any time, consider adding to these funds, if you support their purpose, or if you wish to memorialize or honor the donors.

Arjmand Family Fund (Unrestri

Chaverim Fund (Seniors/Chaverim)

Chodash-Bernsen Health Education and Promotion Fund

(Health & Health Education)

Neal J. Feldman Fund (Youth Activities)

Feuer-Brozgold Fund (Unrestricted)

Linda and Les Eastep Financial Needs Assistance Fund

(Provides Financial Assistance)

Gift of Israel (Savings Plan to Send Children to Israel)

Fred Hexter Fund (Unrestricted)

Sam & Peggy Klein Fund (Unrestricted)

Len & Gail Lieberman Future Springfield Fund (Future of the Springfield Jewish Community)

Loeb Fund (JCRC)

Mission Fund (Help Local Members Participate in Trips to Israel)

Mogerman Family Fund

(Community Activities & Cultural/ Educational Programs)

Jim & Edith Myers Adult Education Fund

(Restricted to Adult Education)

Gloria Schwartz Fund

(Professional Development)

Stone Philanthropic Fund

(Leadership/Capital Expenditures)

Simon Wasser Fund (Unrestricted)

Joni A. Wolfson Campership Fund (Camperships)

The following have made contributions to the Legacy Fund:

Bob & Arlene Barewin
Ken & Laurie Barnum
Karla Bartels
Fred & Terri Benson
BKD CPA's & Advisors
Kathryn Call
S. Carrion
Alan & Roberta Cherrick
R. Cockrell
Country Club Place Assn.
Pearl Davis
Jack Dolan
Les Eastep
R. Egizii
David Farrell
Howard & Beryl Feldman
Howard & Lori Hammel

Harvey & Delores Rothschild H. Hembrough Dowling Lora Huebner Tom Immel Kerber, Eck & Braecel E. Kezelis Jay & Carol Kitterman Jim Lewis & Arden Lang Ted & Pam LeBlang Leonard Lieberman Rabbi Barry Marks & Nancy Sage Teresa McElwee Shellie McEvers M. McGlasson Merrill Lynch Saul Morse & Anne Morgan Jamie & Leika Myers Lanny & Diana Odin Kirsten Wright

Rita Salemme Betsy Salus & Richard Zuraski Bernie & Kim Schoenburg Eydee Schultz Michael & Gloria Schwartz Barry & Barbara Seidman Julie Seidman Selvaggio Steel Mark & Sharon Snyder Rita Victor Visionary Capitol LLC Watts Copy Systems Bob & Karen Westbrook Barry & Sandy Weiss Heather Witmer Barbara Wolfson Henry & Geri Wolfson

JEWISH FEDERATION OF SPRINGFIELD, ILLINOIS **FISCAL REPORT (Unaudited)**

REVENUE	2019 Budget	2020 Budget
Campaign	\$274,544	\$276,165
Legacy Fund Income	\$ 47,546	\$ 54,375
Lapsed Funds	\$ 1,500	\$ 2,317
Interest/General Fund	\$ 440	\$ 475
Grants/Reimbursement	\$ 1,000	\$ 1,000
Other	\$ 25,962	\$ 22,335
United Way Designations	\$ 700	\$ 750
TOTAL	\$351,692	\$357,417
EXPENSES	2019 Budget	2020 Budget
JCRC	\$ 12,410	\$ 13,560
Annual Meeting & Report	\$ 2,510	\$ 2,510
Media & Technology	\$ 7,926	\$ 8,282
Chaverim/Social Services	\$ 3,430	\$ 3,460
Allocations	\$ 2,200	\$ 2,100
Campaign	\$ 12,150	\$ 12,150
Camperships	\$ 500	\$ 500
Fundraising	\$ 4,590	\$ 2,830
Chicago Federation Dues	\$ 500	\$ 500
National Dues	\$ 10,506	\$ 10,506
Springfield Board of Jewish Education	\$ 3,200	\$ 3,200
Other Programs	\$ 25,738	\$ 25,006
TOTAL	\$ 85,660	\$ 84,604
JFNA Overseas Allocation	\$ 69,539	\$ 69,327
Administrative & Other Unallocated Expenses	\$196,493	\$203,486
TOTAL EXPENSES	\$351,692	\$357,417
Excess of Expenses Over Revenue	\$0	\$0

2019-2020 WHAT YOUR DOLLARS SUPPORT

LOCAL PROGRAMS

Cardozo Society Chaverim **Education & Culture** Financial Assistance Jewish Camp Scholarships Jewish Community Relations Council (JCRC) Jewish Film Series Knosh & Knowledge Maimonides Society Newsletter NextGen PJ Library Social Services Springfield Board of Jewish Education (B'rit Yisrael Religious School)

NATIONAL

American Jewish World Service (AJWS) Association of Jewish Families & Children's Agencies (AJFCA) Association of North American Jewish **Community Centers** (JCCA) BBYO Foundation for Jewish Culture (FJC) HIAS. Inc. (Hebrew Immigrant Aid Society) Hillel: The Foundation for Jewish Campus Life Israel Action Network (IAN) Jewish Council for Public Affairs (JCPA) Jewish Telegraphic Association (JTA/70 Faces) National Coalition Supporting Eurasian Jewry (NCSEJ) Secure Community

Network (SCN)

INTERNATIONAL

American Jewish
Joint Distribution
Committee (JDC)
Ethiopian National
Project (ENP)
Hadassah
(Neurim Youth
Village)
Jewish Agency for
Israel (JAFI)
"Taglit Birthright
Israel"
World ORT

AGENCY	2019 Budget	2020 Budget
Birthright Israel	\$ 2,817	\$ 2,817
Jewish Federations of North America—Overseas (JDC, ENP, JAFI, Partnership, World ORT)	\$53,272	\$36,910
Western Galilee P2G Overseas	\$10,000	\$20,000
Western Galilee P2G Domestic	\$ 2,250	\$ 4,500
Hadassah Neurim	\$ 1,000	\$ 5,000
Other Designated Allocations	\$ 2,200	\$ 2,200
Springfield Board of Jewish Education	\$ 3,200	\$ 3,200
TOTAL	\$74,739	\$74,627

2020 CAMPAIGN PLEDGES

We thank you for the pledges received to date. We suspended campaign due to the uncertain circumstances surrounding the coronavirus and plan to resume 2020 Campaign carefully and appropriately. Thus, we departed from our usual format of listing donors in the report at this time.

